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Abstract

The descending diaspora entrepreneurs (DDEs) who come from developed economies and establish their ventures at
developing or emerging countries are creating innovation and economic wealth for the co untries of residence. In
countries with weak institutions such as lower levels of formal sector participation, corruption as well as political
instability, there are many barriers DDEs have to face when start up a company. By creating a diaspora network to share
the information about the life as well as market situation of the country of residences, the DDEs could reduce the
uncertain factors. In this study, the author focus on the dynamics of social and business ties within diaspora networks
with regards of their impact on the entrepreneurial motivation of DDEs.
Analyzing an empirical practice of German entrepreneurs’ network in South Africa, the study found the role of diaspora
network in establishing a business outside the country of origin. As members of the network, they gained valuable
information not only for their lives outside the country but also for searching entrepreneurial opportunities and
identifying potential customers.
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1.

Introduction

Diaspora entrepreneurship and thereby the
mobility of highly-skilled workers has become a
key issue in economics in recent years, attracting
the attention of both policy-makers and academics
owing to its high social and economic relevance to
the modern transnational world. Diaspora
entrepreneurs refer to migrants and their
descendants who establish entrepreneurial
activities spanning the national business
environment of their countries of origin and
residence (Riddle, Hrivnak and Nielsen, 2010).
Governments of developing and emerging
countries face the challenge of promoting
entrepreneurship, since it is an important factor for
economic growth and development by generating
employment, driving technical change and
increasing innovation, as well as economic wealth
(Schumpeter, 1934).
Notwithstanding the
recognition, previous researchers strongly focused
on environmental characteristics that promote
entrepreneurship, while ignoring human agency
(Aldrich and Zimmer 1986) and the character of
migration as a collective process on the needs and
strategies of networks. This can be explained by the
assumption of perfect rationality of all economic
actors. Despite previous research emphasizing the
role of diaspora networks as an important factor
influencing the likelihood of their entrepreneurship
by facilitating successful firm emergence, growth
and performance (Dutia, 2012), there is very little
evidence concerning how and to what extent these
networks are relevant. Any attempt to encourage
diaspora entrepreneurship needs to take account of
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the heterogeneity within the diaspora phenomenon
and the potential link between sociological and
economic accounts of business behavior. Within
the phenomenon of diaspora entrepreneurs, various
types of individuals with different motivations and
migration paths exist. This study focuses on
descending diaspora entrepreneurs (DDE), who
migrate from developed countries to less developed
ones (Harima, 2014). Given this background, this
study focuses on the effect of business ties and
social structure within diaspora networks on the
economic performance and outcome, which may
have a positive influence on entrepreneurial
motivation. Studying diaspora entrepreneurship
through analyzing social and business ties offers an
advantageous perspective on entrepreneurship
since it is assumed that economic behavior is
embedded in a social structure (Granovetter, 1985).
This perspective enables understanding the
network perspective of social processes
influencing founding rates and facilitating
entrepreneurship (Hoang, Antoncic 2003). The
purpose of this study is to close this research gap
and explore the dynamics of social and business
ties within diaspora networks regarding the
entrepreneurial motivation of DDEs. This study is
thus driven by four interrelated questions about
undisclosed aspects concerning the behavior of
diaspora entrepreneurs and diaspora networks.
First, which kinds of networks are used during the
different phases of the entrepreneurial process?
Second, in what way are diaspora networks able to
act as a pull factor for the further migration of
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diaspora entrepreneurs from the same country of
origin (COO)? Third, what kind of advantages can
diaspora entrepreneurs derive from establishing
contacts in diaspora networks? Finally, do these
kinds of advantages have a positive effect on the
motivation to found a diaspora start-up? In order to
answer these research questions, a qualitative study
constructed as a multiple case study method based
upon grounded theory is employed. To contribute
to the early theory development of these complex
social group phenomena, two German diaspora
entrepreneurs who founded their business in Cape
Town, South Africa, will be empirically
overserved. Accordingly, the remainder of this
study is structured as follows. Firstly, the concept,
characteristics and importance of entrepreneurship
in
general
and
descending
diaspora
entrepreneurship (DDR) in particular will be
discussed. Subsequently, previous research on
networks in the context of entrepreneurial activities
will be reviewed and causal propositions will be
developed based upon identified factors of
networks and entrepreneurship. Following the
methodological explanation, the findings from the
two case studies will be analyzed along with the
previously developed propositions. The results and
implications are subsequently discussed and the
study’s limitations are addressed with future
research directions suggested.

increasing competition and creating innovation as
well as economic wealth. For these reasons and by
driving technical change by rearranging resources
in a new way that will ultimately lead to economic
growth (Schumpeter, 1934), entrepreneurship is
particularly important for developing countries.
The process of venturing a new business depends
on such factors like opportunity costs, available
financial capital and social ties to investors, the
perception of risk and opportunity as well as the
career expectations in the particular COR (Evans
and Leighton, 1989; Aldrich and Zimmer, 1986).
However, the willingness and ability to pursue
opportunities also depends on the moving direction
of a diaspora entrepreneur. In general, they are seen
as individuals who are forced to migrate from
developing or emerging to developed countries by
political reasons, economic crises, a great deal of
crime, victimization or by alienation and loss
(Vertovec, 1999) and thus being pushed into
entrepreneurship to provide livelihood to them and
their families. Aside from these individuals who
are less qualified and face problems in COO such
as a lack of job possibilities and an absence of other
alternatives - called ascending diaspora
entrepreneurs (ADEs), there are numerous
individuals who migrate from countries with higher
economic standard to a lower one, called
descending diaspora entrepreneurs (DDEs) (Aki
Harima, 2014). In short, these individuals become
diasporans to fulfill their entrepreneurial, career or
social goals (Vissak, Zhang and Ukrainski 2012).
Other DDEs who choose this migration direction
try to exploit the gap between COO and COR to
ultimately achieve the most profit. Since the
generalization in diaspora analysis can lead to
misconceptions, this study focuses on the dynamics
that affect DDEs.

2. Conceptual Foundations
2.1 Diaspora Entrepreneurship
Migration has gained increased significance to the
modern society due to transnationalism,
globalization and the IT related communication
revolution with about 232 million reported
international migrants worldwide in 2013
(Department of Economic and Social Affairs,
2013). Therefore, diaspora entrepreneurs - defined
as migrants and their descendants who establish
entrepreneurial activities spanning the national
business environments of their countries of origin
and countries of residence (Riddle, Hrivnak and
Nielsen 2010) – have gained a high social and
economic relevance to the modern transnational
world by their several positive effects on economic
development through home country investment
(Barnard and Pendock, 2013), immigrant economic
adoption to the local economy (Portes et al. 2002)
and transferring information and technologies
between their country of origin (COO) and country
of residence (COR). Entrepreneurship is also an
important factor for economic growth and
development
by
generating
employment,

2.2 Descending Diaspora Entrepreneurship
Although most of research on diaspora
entrepreneurship implicitly or unconsciously
focuses on ADEs who migrate to increase their
quality of life, diaspora entrepreneurship is a
complex phenomenon with a variety of diaspora
entrepreneurs (Cohen, 2008), who mostly differ in
terms of their particular motivation. Through the
evolutionary process of entrepreneurship, the
individuals – who want to start a business far away
from their COO – have to make numerous
decisions concerning many steps along the way. To
fully exploit opportunities and pursue resources, a
certain amount of motivation is necessary.
Although entrepreneurs are more likely to migrate
and start a new business in a country with a more
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favorable market situation, regulations and policies
than in their COO, DDEs are willing to take higher
risks with the decision to move to a country with
less economic freedom, lower levels of formal
sector participation, corruption and political
instability. Compared to ASDs, the probability of
success of the entrepreneurial process of DDR is
low. Those individuals who are willing to proceed
despite these additional obstacles are assumed to be
more optimistic and motivated than people deterred
by these disparities (Collins, Shane and Locke
2003). The first difficulties emerge from the
migration process itself, with complications such as
quota work permits, application backlogs,
evaluation of qualifications, police clearance and
permanent residence applications (Rasool, Botha
and Bisschoff, 2012). Besides the challenge of
moving to a different country including all dealings
with authorities and bureaucracies, DDEs have to
face the complex problem of venturing a new
business in an entirely new market. In order to
progress, they have to engage with these significant
hazards with respect to their financial, psychicwell-being and career development (Liles, 1974).
2.3

1972). Thereby, the macrosocietal political or
economic conditions that initially may have caused
the beginning of the migration flows of
entrepreneurs become less important (Massey,
1988; Riggins 1992). Diaspora entrepreneurs often
share information through this channel of
communication about the standard of living and
market situation of the COR with would-be
entrepreneurs in their COO, who are interested in
migrating to the same country. By using this kind
of information, would-be diaspora entrepreneurs
can minimize their interactions with the local
bureaucracy and formal local institutions and
reduce the economic risks of immigration (Massey,
1988; Dhesi, 2010). In conclusion, the diaspora
network is used to hoard and conceal crucial
information to the benefit and advantage of the
specific ethnic group. Accordingly, all members
can rely on the network through mutual trust
(Light, 1972).
Emerging entrepreneurial firms have to seek
information and resources that help to gage their
underlying potential to complete essential activities
of the entrepreneurial process such as opportunity
identification,
resource
and
information
mobilization, as well as the establishment of a startup business (Shane and Venkataraman, 2000).
Under the dynamic conditions under which this
process may occur, entrepreneurs have to face
situations as aforementioned with increased
uncertainty, barriers, failures and dissatisfaction.
Therefore, most entrepreneurs, as the agent of the
firm, search for business contacts of co-ethnics to
ensure the development and growth of their startup business (Jarillo, 1989; Hite 2005). They are
able to obtain this kind of information concerning
the best industries to enter, pricing, technology,
business methods, consumer demand, import and
operational regulations or the like due to business
relations within the diaspora network. The
interconnection of diaspora firms can occur in a
large number of variants of relationships with wellregarded individuals and organizations including
supplier relationships, prior strategic alliances or
trade association memberships, all to serve the
purpose of minimizing the abovementioned risks
associated with the establishing of a business
(Hoang and Antoncic, 2003). The entrepreneurial
diaspora network comprises “the set of relations
between the entrepreneur and their direct contacts,
including interrelations between these direct
contacts” (Bliemel, McCarthy and Maine, 2014:
367) and is used for different purposes during the
three phases of founding a business. These are

Network Research

Despite the significant role of diaspora networks
that arises from the growing importance of diaspora
entrepreneurship, the term diaspora network still
suffers from the absence of a clear definition.
Networks in general are defined as “sets of
interpersonal ties that link migrants, former
migrants, and non-migrants in origin and
destination areas through the bonds of kinship,
friendship, and shared community origin”
(Massey, 1988: 396). Therefore the concept of
diaspora networks can be used for connections for
business and economic activities as well as culture
and language preservation, which are not bounded
to specific geographic locations and are built by the
bonds of kinship, friendship and shared community
origin. Individuals develop these transnational
linkages because they provide the best ways of
dealing with the situation of migration and starting
a new business in a different country. The other
diaspora entrepreneurs living in the COR had to
face the same obstacles during the phases of
immigration and founding a new business in an
entirely new market and are thereby able to provide
suitable solutions and support (Castles, 2002).
Theorists thus argue that once diaspora networks
based upon common ethnicity are formed, they act
as a pull factor for further migration by
contributing to cultural maintenance and helping
other migrants integrate into the COR (Light,
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identified as: 1) idea development; 2) organizing
the founding of a firm; and 3) running a newly
established firm (Greve 1995, Wilken, 1979). The
advantages of using entrepreneurial networks
during these particular phases are the possibilities
to gather essential information and advice,
purchasing at advantageous prices, adopting and
imitating efficient routines from other firms and
generating growth benefits through cooperation,
whereby entrepreneurs can create several cost
advantages (Zhao and Aram, 1995; Light, 1985). A
further advantage is that diaspora entrepreneurs
living in the same COR can serve as reputational
intermediaries for domestic firms in foreign
markets.
In the past, transnational groups like diaspora
related by culture, ethnicity, language or religion,
generally operated through small media like
weekly newspapers, magazines and radio to satisfy
the information needs of their communities (Karim,
1998). Globalization and the technological
development of communication technologies like
the Internet has driven the rise in knowledge
intensity by allowing an easy connection between
members of specific communities residing in
various continents. Accordingly – and because the
users have access to community information
instantaneously – the dynamics of diaspora
networks has completely changed in recent years
(Sheehan and Tegart, 1998). The determining
factor of this development is that online media is
easier to access, mostly non-hierarchical, and
relatively cheap compared to the broadcast model
of communication only offered to minority groups.
Diasporic websites provide in addition general
information about bureaucratic requirements,
migrational processes and living conditions as well
as forthcoming cultural events in the COR. Many
of these websites also offer chat rooms, where users
can obtain more specific and individual
information from other group members and start
discussions about topics like culture, literature,
safety for foreigners, entertainment, politics, and
current events (Karim, 1998). Digital diaspora
entrepreneurship networks, as a kind of ethnic
digital networks, gained significantly in strength
and salience in recent years and thus increase the
volume of migration by contributing to ethnic
cohesion as well as by helping members to
integrate into the larger society (Castles, 2002;
Riggins, 1992).
Network perspectives are built on the approach that
decisions of entrepreneurs are always influenced
by the social context in which they are embedded
in, as well as by their respective position within

their social network. When diaspora entrepreneurs
migrate from their COO to the COR, they seek for
connection to individuals who share the same
background including culture and language as well
as social graces and values. Based upon these
similarities and in addition shared entrepreneurial
ambitions, diaspora entrepreneurs try to rebuild a
network of personal affiliations to satisfy their
needs during the migration and founding process
(Eisenstadt, 1952). These reconstructed social ties
- defined as “a set of nodes (e.g. persons or
organizations) linked by a set of social
relationships (e.g. friendship, transfer of funds,
overlapping membership) of a specified type”
(Laumann, Galakiewicz and Marsden, 1978: 458) enable entrepreneurs to socially and economically
integrate and settle into the COR. This phase of
integration is connected to a greater residential
permanency due to less stress and anxiety of the
entrepreneur (Thanh Van Tran, 1987), which is
very beneficial to the development and success of
the particular business. Most ethnic communities
essentially comprise an informal network of
interpersonal relations with ties of friendship,
although many of these gradually develop into a
more formal structure with commercial and service
organizations, growing into forms of organized
welfare, clubs as well as mutual aid societies
(Breton, 1964). Both the informal and formal
network as well as the variations of networks inbetween these two extremes are concerned with
promoting social ties, connections and activities
between diaspora entrepreneurs from the same
COO and are mostly organized around community
events or activities such as sports, religion or other
gatherings (Cordero-Guzman, 2005; Monica Boyd
1989). In addition, the exchange through social
capital - referring to the connections that diaspora
entrepreneurs need to proceed through their
migration and foundation phase safely and costeffectively (Castles, 2002) - is very critical,
especially for emerging businesses. Accordingly,
they are able to access necessary resources that
might otherwise not be available (Dubini and
Aldrich, 1991). Furthermore, the facilitating of
successful firm emergence is promoted by social
ties within the diaspora network by simplifying the
identification of opportunities, dealing with
bureaucratic obstacles and integrate into the new
society. For these reasons, migrants and diaspora
entrepreneurs in particular are likely to migrate to
countries where co-ethnics have already
established a well-functioning network.
However, despite these numerous abovementioned
benefits of diaspora networks, the structural
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dimensions are crucial. The structure of
relationships - which is defined as “the pattern of
relationship that are engendered from the direct and
indirect ties between actors” (Hoang and Antoncic,
2003: 166) - has an important effect on
entrepreneurial outcome since the success of an
entrepreneur depends on their individual position
within the network (Hoang and Antoncic, 2003).
The content of relationships within the network is
determined
by
communication
intensity,
frequency, persistence as well as direction of social
network. The characteristics of these relationships
influence the extent to which the crucial
information from other diaspora entrepreneurs can
be accessed and opportunities can be identified and
exploited (Uzii, 1996). Depending on the context in
which the relationship is embedded within a social
relationship, the network ties of entrepreneurs with
an emerging firm exist on a continuum from
market-based exchange to relational exchange.
These relational embedded ties provide
information about strategic opportunities and
resources that cannot be recognized and redefined
by others (Venkataraman, 2000; Hite, 2005). The
course of communication and contact between
group members include weak and strong ties,
because the kinds of ties differ in dimensions such
as interaction frequency, the feelings of power,
intimacy and reciprocal exchanges (Granovatter,
1973). The notion of weak ties (Granovatter, 1973)
describes the extent to which actors can gain access
to new information and ideas through ties that lie
outside of their immediate cluster of contacts.
Weak ties often exist between actors with
heterogeneous information and are a better bridge
to the acquisition of information and other resource
than strong ties, which are more likely to provide
redundant
information,
as
roles
across
organizational boundaries (Lin, 1999). For this
reason, most entrepreneurs favor weak ties to
numerous different entrepreneurs over strong ties
with a few. By bridging structural holes, defined as
the absence of ties between actors within the
network, the entrepreneur profits from diverse and
non-redundant contacts (Burt, 2004).

tradition of individuals from Europe moving to the
new migration hub at the southern-most top of the
African continent (Segatti and Landau, 2009). The
vast majority of its white population are settlers
from Europe who arrived in the 17th and 18th
centuries and their descendants. After 1910 with
the formation of the Union of South Africa the
Immigrants Regulation Act of 1913 was developed,
which only allowed white migration and
immigration (Peberdy, 2001). With the end of
apartheid and segregation in 1994, SA has
undergone immense social, political and economic
changes that had and still have a powerful impact
on its immigration policies and patterns (Peberdy
and Rogerson, 2000). However, the chance to push
for migration management suitable to the economic
situation of SA with the policy of free movement,
the SN government replaced this policy by
migration control to limit the number of unskilled
workers from other South African Development
Community
countries.
The
government
consistently ignored the developmental potential of
migration on this account and instead attempted to
stimulate employment among South African
citizens by concentrating on border control and
national sovereignty (Segatti and Landau, 2009).
Since SA is a country with poor education systems
and chronic unemployment with a current
unemployment rate of 26.4 percent (Statistics SA,
2015), migrants are increasingly viewed negatively
by the SN government as well as the SN society,
whereby xenophobia and intolerance of migrant
workers have increased in the past two decades.
Additional difficulties for diaspora entrepreneurs
are the poor access to services, strong inequalities
with economic problems such as poverty and lack
of economic empowerment among disadvantaged
groups, the poorly endowed and mismanaged
Department of Home Affairs, as well as serious
cases of corruption and fraud, regulatory
constraints and extremely long waiting times - up
to a year - for work permits (Landau and Segatti,
2009). Despite this poor prerequisite for migration
to SA, the achieved levels of political stability and
economic growth enabled the number of
international migrants in SA to steadily increase,
reaching about 2.4 million migrants including
about 31,000 German migrants in 2013 (UN
Department of Economic and Social Affairs,
2013). Due to the absence of systematic data
collection work, this is only a rough projection and
estimate, since migration data remains scarce and
poorly maintained.
Despite xenophobia and a less favorable economic
situation than in Germany, there are several reasons

2.4 German Entrepreneurs in South Africa
Migration has played a central role in the history
and economic development of SA by hosting a high
number of migrants in Africa. Although the
majority of immigrants to SA come from crossborder countries such as Zimbabwe, Mozambique
and Botswana, who were concentrated in
agricultural and mining areas some decades ago
(Balbo and Marconi, 2005), there is also a long
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why Germans want to migrate and start a business
in SA. For instance, due to European heritage
reflected by the two public and political languages
English and Afrikaans, which is closely connected
to Dutch. Moreover, due to the bilateral
cooperation between Germany and SA and with the
SA’s GDP of 349.8 billion U.S. dollars and a
population of 54 million in 2014 (World Bank,
2014), the country is Africa’s largest economy and
by far Germany’s most significant business partner
on the continent. Other explanations relate to the
availability of German Schools in SA, the fact that
the market can act as a gateway to other African
markets in the Sub-Saharan Africa, the long history
of predominantly trade ties between Germany and
SA (Peberdy and Rogerson, 2000). It is assumed
that about 600 long-term investing German
companies operate in SA, which employ about
each indirectly and directly 90,000 people
(Auswärtiges Amt, 2014 (1)). Some of them belong
to the most significant and modern production
operations in the country. Besides a few large
German companies who are working in the
automobile sector, most German diaspora
entrepreneurs with small, micro and medium
enterprises in SA are concentrated in the retail and
service sectors. Some of them may have a
permanent resident permit, but the majority enters
the country with a visitors’ visa, because only few
of the entrepreneurs qualify for business permits
(Peberdy and Rogerson, 2000). Since 2014, new
laws regarding migration have been enforced
through the SN government to adapt to
international standards and improve and speed up
processes and procedures. Despite this progress,
the applicants on the conditions for applying for
visas remain tedious and extremely timeconsuming. For this reason, many immigrants use
a migration agency to reduce bureaucratic barriers.
Moreover, they can join numerous networks of
Germans living and working in SA to seek for
support. There are several Facebook groups and
forums of German entrepreneurs who run their
business in SA concerning the migration process,
leisure activities or the like. Furthermore, there is
the business network of the Southern AfricanGerman Chamber of Commerce and Industry, the
largest and fastest growing German business
network called Xing Cape Town, German church
communities as well as the Club for the German
community and friends. Hence, depending on the
networks that provide the support and achievement
necessary by the particular entrepreneur, they can
choose from a wide range of existing German
diaspora network in SA.

3. Research Propositions
3.1 Professional Support by Co-ethnics
As we draw from the extant research literature,
there are numerous aspects on behavioral aspects
and especially on the individual level within
entrepreneurship that have remained undisclosed.
As mentioned above, the situation of DDEs is
characterized by high risks and uncertainties,
particularly during their start-up and early stages of
development. For this reason, they look for
individuals, who passed the same experience of
immigration and starting a business in an entirely
new market, and who are likely to provide various
useful and essential pieces of advice. Many
sociologists indicate that entrepreneurial behavior
is embedded in interpersonal social networks
(Staber and Aldrich, 1995). For this fact,
entrepreneurs usually rely on their already
established social and economic contacts in the
market, because these have a good overview over
the market and are able to estimate the success of a
new business idea and are prepared for trusting
cooperation. However, in case of DDEs, these
individuals lack these essential kinds of
relationships in the COR. They have to develop and
strategically manage equivalent ones to ensure
successful emergence and growth (Hite, 2005).
These kinds of business connections are
relationally embedded ties that have the potential to
influence decision-making of the emerging firm
due to trust (Uzzi, 1996; Granovetter, 1985). Trust
is a critical factor of network exchange, which in
turn enhances the quality of information and
resource flows (Lorenzoni and Lipparini, 1999).
Especially in terms of newly developed business
contacts, there is usually only little trust between
both sides due to competition. It takes a certain
time until entrepreneurs operating in the same
sector offer advice on best business practices and
methods. However, DDEs face the challenge of a
completely new market in which they do not have
any adequate experience. To overcome this barrier
it is important to note that ties between diaspora
entrepreneurs rely on economic and social
cohesion, which can be explained by emotional
attachment, and mutual trust based upon the same
origin. For these reasons, they are more likely to
share their knowledge, each without being fully
aware of what the other can offer in favor or if one
exploits the situation, because their businesses
might be competing. The reliance on co-ethnics
enables more deep and rich ties with respect to the
exchange and flow of information (Lorenzoni and
Lipparini, 1999), allows both parties to expect
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actions that are predictable and mutually
acceptable which consequently reduces transaction
costs (Uzzi, 1996), improves innovative strength
through inter-firm collaboration (Lorenzoni and
Lipparini, 1993) and reduces uncertainty, which
has been identified as one of the main drivers of
organizational action (Granovetter, 1985).

only based upon market exchange (Hite and
Hesterly, 2001). The complexity increases to gain
get best access to opportunities and resources, as
well as determining effective governance
mechanisms. In this process, the relationships are
characterized by more and higher quality
information
exchange
between
diaspora
entrepreneurs and the interaction becomes more
routinized. In summary, the evolution of the
entrepreneur’s network may influence the flow of
resources and information and thereby the firm’s
successful emergence. Furthermore, the particular
characteristics of network ties may change which
affects opportunity discovery, resources and
mobilization (Uzzi, 1996; Hite, 2005).

Proposition 1: New business contacts from
diaspora networks can provide the same
professional support like long-standing business
partners.
3.2 Changes in Use of Networks Within the
Entrepreneurial Process
As diaspora entrepreneurs continue to cull and
grow their networks over time, they often shift
from depending on ties primarily found through
digital networks to ties within social and business
networks. During these phases, networks are used
for different purposes since particular processes
need different resources. This evolutionary process
is characterized by distinctive changes in the
content and structure of relationships and
government mechanisms to manage these
relationships. Before diasporas move to their new
COR, they have to inform themselves properly
about the migration process including visa
requirements. These can easily be found on
websites of the particular chamber of foreign trade,
embassy or Department of Home Affairs as well as
on websites or Facebook groups established by
other diaspora entrepreneurs who already live and
operate their business in the particular COR. When
the issues concerning the migration are resolved,
the entrepreneurs need to take steps to realize their
business ideas. Entrepreneurs are likely to use ties
to family, friends and existing business contacts for
this kind of support. However, on the grounds that
DDEs operate within a new context in a different
country including a completely new economic
situation, they rely on basic trust and solidarity
found in ties to other diaspora entrepreneurs from
the same COO. In the early foundation phase,
entrepreneurs are more likely to benefit from
diverse information flows of relationally embedded
ties within a social context because they appear to
influence the persistence of nascent entrepreneurs
to build a successful enterprise (Singh et al, 1999).
However, the reliance on networks is not
constrained to the earliest stage of the
entrepreneurial process because later in search for
additional resources or cooperation to support the
development and growth of the firm, many
entrepreneurs begin to add network ties that are

Proposition 2: Diaspora entrepreneurs grow their
networks over time, shifting from depending on ties
in digital networks to social and business networks.
3.3 Achievement of Economic Advantages
Economic researchers have paid little importance
to the role of trust, solidarity and loyalty of social
ties due to the assumption of perfect rationality of
economic players. In case of a lack of trust between
two agents, who do not know each other as it is
initially the case with diaspora entrepreneurs, the
risk of moral hazard arises. Both entrepreneurs are
unable to monitor decisions and actions of the other
one, which brings the uncertainty of exploitation.
Each one of them will favor their own and neglect
the interests of the other (Lawson and Lorenz,
1999). However, according to network theory the
embeddedness of a relationship between
entrepreneurs shifts their motivation away from
pure profit and economic gains toward cooperation
when relationships are based upon trust and
reciprocity. The above-mentioned basic trust and
solidarity between diaspora entrepreneurs from the
same COR make transactions and the flow of social
capital, which refers to relationships between
entrepreneurs within diaspora networks that act as
resources for economic cooperation, possible. The
special connection of co-ethnics helps reducing
transactional uncertainty and enables the exchange
of goods and services within the network, which
differs from the logic of markets (Uzzi, 1996). The
success of a newly established enterprise of a
diaspora entrepreneur is not only influenced by the
particular local economy in the COR but also by
traits of the local diaspora network (Razin and
Light, 1998). Given that co-ethnics are likely to
start new businesses in the same sectors (Razin,
2002), one could argue that the idea of competition
would come up since they deploy the same
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supplies, labor, customers and try to sell similar
products and services (Gold, 1994). However,
individuals of these networks are willing to risk
entering cooperation with each other because they
can trust their partners with respect to a fair
division of economic return (Lorenz, 1999);
otherwise, it would be impossible for network
members to make a judgment concerning the
honesty of their potential cooperation partners.
They are willing to provide information, support
and exchange business services ranging from
wholesale goods, to lawyers, transportation, import
and export concessions or the like (Gold, 1994).
DDEs can obtain significant benefits due to easier
and more knowledgeable communication with
their more educated and skilled co-ethnics.
Through such cooperation, diaspora entrepreneurs
can support each other and derive economic
benefits
by
drawing
on
appropriate
recommendations and transferring customers,
whereby ethnic solidarity functions as a liability to
diaspora entrepreneurship development. In this
way, diaspora entrepreneurs can achieve economic
advantages not only by reducing transaction costs
through information flows but also by cooperation
among the diaspora network.

emerge during the course of research and involves
analyzing the situation of interviewees to explain
their actions (Dhesi, 2010).
4.2 Data Collection
The data collection of relevant information for this
study is constructed on primary and secondary
data. The first phase of data collection comprised a
semi-structured interview with the chosen
entrepreneurs, enabling the collection of
individual-level network data regarding the effect
of network use on their motivation. Since the prime
objective is to understand the aforementioned
effect, semi-structured interviews were chosen and
no survey schedule was administered formally.
Nevertheless, a set of questions was developed that
evoked information about three main topics: the
experience of migration and resettlement, the
search for support during these processes, and the
effectiveness of the German diaspora network in
SA. Thus, the order could be modified,
explanations could be given and inappropriate
questions for a particular interviewee could be
omitted as well as additional ones included, which
can potentially increase the response rate (Kvale
and
Brinkmann,
2014).
Although
the
entrepreneurs’ explanations were based upon their
individual
perception,
these
descriptions
represented their awareness of the reality upon
which they based decisions for their migration and
founding process. Each interview continued until
the entrepreneur had fully described their network
use history, as well as their experiences and
exchanges with different network ties, each lasting
about 45 minutes. The instant messenger Skype
was used to bridge the distance between Germany
and SA and each interview was recorded and
transcribed to increase the reliability of the data
collection and analysis. These transcripts can be
found in the appendix. Furthermore, they were
carried out in German, as the interviewees
requested it. The second phase of data collection
consisted for the sake of data triangulation of the
development of a broad general picture of the
entrepreneur by obtaining information from a
secondary source like previously published
interviews and content on firms’ websites (Yin,
2013; Denzin and Lincoln, 2011).

Proposition 3: Diaspora networks enable diaspora
entrepreneurs to achieve economic advantages
through cooperation despite direct competition.
4. Research Design
4.1 Research Methods
In order to explore the impact of diaspora networks
on the motivation to found a diaspora start-up, a
qualitative study constructed as a multiple case
study method based upon grounded theory is
applied in line with the principles by Eisenhardt
(1989) (Charamaz, 2014). As there are numerous
undisclosed aspects on behavior of diaspora
entrepreneurs and diaspora networks, the chosen
case study is used to contribute to the early theory
development of these complex social group
phenomena. It allows retaining all meaningful
characteristics of their migration and foundation of
a start-up enterprise, such as cultural differences,
organizational and managerial processes and
administrative
barriers.
Accordingly,
the
qualitative research method is able to meet the
challenge of understanding entrepreneurial
behavior by investigating the use and effectiveness
of diaspora networks in depth and within its real
life context. Furthermore, it allows more diversity
and flexibility to examine difficulties that may

4.3 Data Selection
Overall, case studies were conducted in summer
2015 with German diaspora entrepreneurs who
carry out a business in the service sector in SA. The
interviewees were found through social networks
59

K. Kaufmann / LEMEX Research Papers on Entrepreneurship 1 (2016)

as well as online press releases. Although research
work of DDEs remains limited, Germany and SA
have been chosen due to their history of migration
flows and predominantly trade ties (Kabundi and
Loots, 2010). While focusing on Germany as a
specific COO and SA as the COR as well as the
service sector as industry, related exogenous
variations are reduced for this study. Accordingly,
other factors including political factors, market
forces and resources – which could have a causal
effect on the process and outcome of migration and
founding a diaspora start-up – can be controlled.
Germany is the largest national economy in Europe
as well as the fourth largest by nominal GDP in the
world (World Bank, 2015). The country is also
characterized by a high educational standard, with
a literacy rate of 99 percent and an almost 100
percent attendance rate for primarily and secondary
education, a relatively low income inequality with
a Gini coefficient of 2.89 (OECD, 2012) and a
relatively low unemployment rate of 5 percent
(OECD, 2014). Germany’s most important partner
in Sub-Saharan Africa is South Africa. The
German-South Africa Binational Commission
provides since 1996 the framework for their
bilateral cooperation. In 2014 SA was Germanys
14th largest export and import partner in foreign
trade outside the European Union (Statistisches
Bundesamt, 2015). This year, SA exported goods
worth EUR 4.9 billion to Germany and imported
goods worth EUR 8.3 billion from there, making
Germany its second largest trade partner after
China (Observatory of Economic Complexity,
2014). Another aspect of relation between these
two countries are several close contacts and
partnerships that provide development and
economic cooperation projects in SA. Given that
the economy of SA constitutes a third of economic
activity in Sub-Saharan Africa, and 80 percent of
economic activity in Southern Africa, more than
600 German companies, employing a total
workforce of 90,000, are present in South Africa
(Auswärtiges Amt, 2014 (2)). The Southern
African-German Chamber of Commerce and
Industry, which is located in Johannesburg,
provides support to these companies, which
particularly act in the renewable energy, water,
service and infrastructure sectors, the automotive
and chemical industries in SA and value their COR
as a gateway to other African markets. The
majority of entrepreneurs choose Cape Town for
starting their business, because it is SA’s second
largest city and its largest start-up hub. For the
reasons set out above, a female German
entrepreneur, who works as a coach for migration

life decisions and a male German entrepreneur,
who runs a language school also in Cape Town.
4.4 Data Analysis
Upon completing the data collection and selection,
it is subsequently analyzed descriptively in line
with the a priori construct (Eisenhardt, 1989)
concerning the impact of diaspora networks
discussed above: professional support provided by
co-ethnics, changes of network use within the
entrepreneurial process to ensure efficiency and the
achievement of economic and financial
advantages. Based upon the descriptive analysis, a
model is developed which illustrates the
propositions how each of network components
influence on DDE’s motivation to found a diaspora
start-up. Data analysis begins with within-case
analysis to gain familiarity with each case, before
it continues with an across-case analysis to look for
similarities and differences between cases. When
the constructed propositions and data match
closely, the theory is empirically valid (Eisenhardt,
1989).
5. Analysis
5.1 Findings
Entrepreneur A set up his business in 2007 in Cape
Town and operates an English language school
with an experience-oriented concept for customers
from all over the world. In 2006, before the
completion of his study of social economy with his
dissertation in Germany, he attended a year of
lectures in Cape Town to expand his horizon.
Within this period, he and his private English
teacher – who assisted him with English language
problems in lectures of law and politics –
developed the idea to establish a special English
language school in Cape Town. The reasons for this
decision were the difficulty in gaining a work
permit for SA and low earning prospects in case of
hiring. The business idea is based upon a new
concept including language excursions to expand
the cultural competencies of his customers. In
contrast to traditional language schools, the English
course not only involves classroom-based teaching
but also cultural and out-of-school experiences. By
developing these services, the customers are able to
learn the English language with a view to the South
African culture and attractions outside main tourist
areas. There are currently four South African
employees, who are native English speakers, each
qualified with a teaching degree or a certificate in
English teaching. To realize this business idea,
entrepreneur A joined forces with a local provider
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of cultural tours. The problems he had to face
during the process of migration and founding his
language school included securing his business
visa and the government’s request to invest about
EUR 250,000 to start his business. Given that his
language school also belongs to the tourism sector,
he was able to gain special permission based upon
the demand of job creation for South Africans.
Because he met these expectations, he now has a
permanent residence permit. At the beginning, he
gathered information concerning the formalities
about laws and requirements for immigration to SA
through the website of the German Consulate
General in Cape Town. Subsequently, he first
relied on his SN contacts built during his semester
abroad, although he subsequently quickly tried to
connect to the German community by using the
digital networks of the Southern African-German
Chamber of Commerce and Industry, the expert
network InterNations and the social network Xing,
which enables their members to connect on a social
and economic basis. There are also several PDF
files available on these websites, which provided
him with information about e.g. safety for
foreigners in SA and the process of job search. For
personal problems like the decisions for a new
mobile phone contract, housing, a bank or
insurance company in SA, entrepreneur A used his
already established contacts to locals. Moreover, he
established a Rotary Club in Cape Town, which
enables businessmen to network and take part in
regular volunteering work to improve the SA
educational system. At the same time, he was not
interested in joining the German Club Cape Town,
which mainly focuses on leisure activities for
Germans living in SA.
Entrepreneur B set up her current business in 2013.
Her business concept involves coaching
individuals from Europe and SA regarding their life
courses as well as their business ideas. During her
studies of European Business in England, she first
came into contact with the idea of traveling to SA.
After an internship of four months at a guesthouse
in SA – which she found through an online German
language portal for trips to SA – the idea evolved
that she wanted to live there. Back in Germany
again, she opened an account to save for her
immigration to Cape Town while she worked for
an automobile manufacturer on a self-employed
basis in customer service from 2006 until 2009. At
the turn of 2010, entrepreneur B finally migrated to
SA. After a few weeks of traveling, she decided to
stay in Cape Town and started working in a call
center. Many German immigrants in SA start with
working at a call center, since it is difficult to get a

job due to the black economic empowerment
politics of the SA government. She got this job by
making use of a German recruitment agency based
in Cape Town. Given that she felt unchallenged
with her position four months later, she took a job
offering for a recruitment position at the
aforementioned agency. At the same time, she
completed a training course as a life course and
business coach in Johannesburg. Following the
successful completion of this, she decided to start
her own business relying on her skills of her
education and know-how of her previous selfemployment in Germany. Due to these frequent job
changeovers, she had to apply for several different
visas suitable for the particular employment. First
of all, she received her first two working visas
through her employment at the German call center
and recruitment agency. By the time she decided to
start her own business, she had to apply for a
special skills visa, which is bound to an extremely
high effort, because she did not join with a SA
business partner to start with, unlike entrepreneur
A. In order to obtain these different kinds of visas
she had to invest a great deal of time and patience
due to the idleness of the Department of Labor.
However, she now also has a permanent residence
permit. Since she had several problems in terms of
adjusting to the different mentality and culture, as
well as getting to know the customs and habits in
SA, she looked for contact with other German
immigrants in Cape Town. She experienced the
network of the St. Martini church as very reliable
for social contacts. In addition, she used ties to
other German diaspora entrepreneur to launch
projects and exchange essential information about
business strategies. Especially the basic trust in
fellow citizens from the same ethnic group helped
her to integrate in the German society in Cape
Town. By working for individuals from Germany
who also want to migrate to SA, she becomes
aware of the special connection with people from
the same COO. Her customers have much trust in
her work, due to their same origin, a similar
mentality, and the facts that she speaks the same
language and that she took the same path and
knows about the difficulties of immigration and
starting a business. To receive support on issues
relating to economic aspects, she relies – like
entrepreneur A – on business contacts found
through the network of the Southern AfricanGerman Chamber of Commerce and Industry. Her
experiences
indicate
German
diaspora
entrepreneurs are able to gain competitive
advantages through this structure of ties.
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these relationships provided him with helpful tips
concerning the operation of a business in SA. This
assistance enabled him to operate his English
language school with German business acumen
without risking conflicts with SNs, which could
slow down the development and growth of his
business. These kinds of obstacles must be avoided
in any case, since their SN system lacks social
protection.
The main difference with the previously discussed
situation of entrepreneur A is that entrepreneur B
did not have any cooperations with SNs at any time
of her entrepreneurial process. Nonetheless, she
was able to collect practical experience with the SN
work ethic due to her employment at the German
employment agency. She also recognized the large
discrepancy between the mentalities of Germans
and SNs, but she perceived this difference as very
pleasant. Another difference between entrepreneur
A and B is that entrepreneur B already had a wealth
of work and even self-employment experience
from Germany. As a result, she was able to estimate
potential risk and problems. She required
professional support from other German diaspora
entrepreneurs in a completely different field as
entrepreneur A. Due to her job as a business and
lifestyle coach, she remains dependent on the
reliability and punctuality of her business partners.
In order to offer her clients what they need and
prefer, she relies on German business partners, who
provide these essential qualities. This is especially
important since the signature of her business is her
German work ethic with her punctuality and her
structured processes enables her clients to
efficiently reach their goals. In sum, both
entrepreneurs were able to support the proposition
that ties to other German diaspora entrepreneurs are
based upon high levels of reliability and
professionalism. Although both entrepreneurs used
these kinds of relationships in a different way to
ensure development and growth of their business,
they were essential during the entrepreneurial
process. Due to the self-employment in a different
country than the COO, even more obstacles and
difficulties occur in the first time of selfemployment. This increased risk of business failure
may be reduced by using advice of other diaspora
entrepreneurs, who have taken the same steps. Due
to this proposition, diaspora networks have a
positive impact on the motivation of diaspora
networks by providing essential information and
support, which paves the way for the
entrepreneurial process. Furthermore, diaspora
networks reduce the risk of business failure,
whereby diaspora entrepreneurs are more likely to

5.2 Test of Research Propositions
The network dynamics of two German diaspora
entrepreneurs operating in SA will be analyzed
along with the potential impact of networks on their
entrepreneurial motivation along the propositions
discussed above: (i) the professional support given
by diaspora entrepreneurs; (ii) the changes in the
use of networks during the entrepreneurial process;
and (iii) the achievement of economic advantages
by cooperation within the network.
At first, the outputs of the conducted interviews are
analyzed in line with the pre-established first
proposition, stating that entrepreneurs from the
same COO can rely on professional support and
assistance from each other that is similar to support
from well-known entrepreneurs. It may initially be
stated that both entrepreneurs looked for support
especially from co-ethnics due to solidarity and
basic trust. In the case of entrepreneur A, it is
nevertheless worth nothing that he was able to
obtain trustworthy information about the SN
market and managerial style through his SN
cooperation with his former language teacher and
tour guide. However, given his lack of experience
as an owner of a business as well as an employer,
he needed further support that best met his plans
and goals. On the ground that he quickly became
an entrepreneur right after his studies, there was a
lack of how to turn theory into effective practice.
The step into self-employment contains several
both large and small risks and difficulties, which
have to overcome to implement the particular
business idea successfully. These difficulties
increase due to the fact of operating in a country
with a different economic, social and political
situation than the COO. One example is the wide
discrepancy between the mentalities of Germans
and SNs. The first significant difference is
concerning the willingness to cooperate. In the SN
culture, interpersonal relationships and willingness
to cooperate are in focus. Conflicts are less likely
to be solved in a performance-related manner than
in Germany and there are fewer sanctions for
misconduct. Furthermore, less value is set on
punctuality, which influences payment practice
negatively. These elements are particularly
important for entrepreneur A since he not only
cooperates with business partners but also has
employee from SA. In order to prepare himself for
possible obstacles and act appropriately in case of
conflicts, entrepreneur A quickly looked for
contacts within the German diaspora network in
SA. One the grounds that these had to face the same
difficulties during their entrepreneurial process,
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observed entrepreneurs used either digital
networks or networks in COR in the initial phase of
their entrepreneurial activities, it was noted that
they used different types of networks for
developing and expanding their business in the
later stage. What is remarkable to witness are the
different starting points and circumstances of their
pre-migration phase that caused this different usage
behavior of digital networks. After their arrival in
Cape Town, they both searched a connection to the
German network. During the first period of living
and working there, entrepreneur B established
contacts to other Germans very fast. This is because
she already was in contact with the German
employment agency before her immigration to SA
and once she arrived in Cape Town, she first
worked at a German call center. She also got her
second job through these early-established ties to
the business owners of this agency. For social
contacts and leisure activities, she joined the
community of the German St. Martini church in
Cape Town. By contrast, entrepreneur A already
had established contacts with South Africans
during his semester abroad, as well as engaging
efforts to establish ties to other German
Entrepreneurs in SA. However, in contrast to
entrepreneur A, he used these ties to enter the South
African market rather than for leisure activities. He
took the first necessary steps – like finding a new
bank, an apartment and an insurance company, as
well as a new mobile phone contract – with his
South African contacts, who have the appropriate
information. In summary, both observed
entrepreneurs tried to get in contact with other
Germans living in SA real quick. Nevertheless, one
finds that in contrast to entrepreneur A – who
already found his business partners and established
several network ties in SA in his pre-migration
phase – entrepreneur B still had to complete this
process after immigration. The newly built
relationships to Germans nevertheless helped her to
find a job and social connections quickly.
Strengthened by the trust to and from her coethnics, first contact was easy and uncomplicated.
For these reasons, she was able to settle in Cape
Town professionally and privately. After both
entrepreneurs started their own business, they
particularly concentrated on finding business
contacts to establish a connection to the South
African market. Accordingly, they were able to
find valuable assistance and support and gain
recommendations.
The next step is to analyze the above discussed
possibility to operate businesses in cooperation
with co-ethnics within diaspora networks in the

migrate to countries with established diaspora
networks.
Changes of use of the particular diaspora network
during the entrepreneurial process were shown in
the conducted case studies. Both entrepreneurs
used digital networks such as official websites of
the Southern African-German Chamber of
Commerce and Industry or the German embassy in
SA, which offer information about bureaucratic
obstacles, visa regulations, security in SA for
foreigners, but each in a different way. Although
entrepreneur A already lived in Cape Town for one
year during his studies and entrepreneur B traveled
to SA several times, whereby they both
experienced the South African culture and
mentality, they nevertheless looked for additional
information about SA in digital networks.
Entrepreneur A only used official websites of the
Southern African-German Chamber of Commerce
and Industry and the German embassy in Cape
Town to obtain information about possible ways to
secure a business permit, as well as the associated
requirements and expense. Other points of the
migration act were not important to him, since he
already experienced the procedure of visa
application in SA once. He did not use this kind of
network for initial opportunity recognition because
he already had a fixed business idea, which he
developed through a physical network tie with his
former English language teacher during the time he
spent in SA. In contrast, entrepreneur B was unable
to gain this kind of experience in her pre-migration
phase. She needed support for visa requirements
and she used a German employment agency based
in Cape Town to find an employment for the first
time living in Cape Town. These initial contacts to
German diaspora owning the employment agency
were her first business contacts in SA. It can be
assumed that the digital world enables individuals
who are interested in migrating to a different
country and establishing their business to identify
information that is applicable for every migrant or
entrepreneur. Such information includes in
particular the economic situation of the COR,
public safety, standard of living, types of visa and
the
respective
requirements,
financing
opportunities, which can be found on the respective
embassy, chamber of foreign trade or through PDF
documents that can be downloaded for free on
specific websites designed by diaspora
entrepreneurs already living in the COR.
Furthermore, there is the possibility to get in
personal contact with these to get insight into their
businesses and managerial practices regarding the
South African managerial style. While the
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a German, who pass on their customers, who want
a consultancy beyond the immigration process. In
conclusion, business networks of diaspora
entrepreneurs enable them to achieve economic
and financial benefits, through a shared customer
pool, a great recognition or the like.
To summarize, it can be said that the previously
causal developed propositions are supported by the
experiences
of both observed diaspora
entrepreneurs. Basic trust and solidarity is created
between co-ethnic entrepreneurs based upon
having the same background, values, social
manners, working methods as well as a shared
language, a network, which works together
effectively by helping for every kind of question or
problem. Due to this cooperation between diaspora
entrepreneurs within networks - which are used in
very different way and degrees of intensity - the
risk of a failure can be reduced, especially in the
cases of DDEs, since self-employment in a
developing country is characterized by an even
greater risk. The advantage of networks to increase
the probability of success and to ensure efficiency
and confidentiality has a great positive impact on
the motivation of a diaspora entrepreneur to found
a diaspora start-up. Moreover, entrepreneurs are
generally more likely to migrate into a country,
where the possibility of success is equal or greater
than in their COO. The national similarities named
above, also have an impact on the motivation of
diaspora entrepreneurs. Between the developed
COO and the developing or emerging COR
extreme cultural disparities occur, which might
cause uncertainty in the entrepreneurial process.
However, if entrepreneurs have the opportunity to
fully or partial rely on familiar procedures, it
enables them to be successful economically.
Nevertheless, it is important to note that there is a
wide range of possible starting positions of
diaspora entrepreneurs. If they were able to connect
to natives in the COR socially or even
economically, the usage behavior of networks is
completely different compared to entrepreneurs
who intend to migrate without these kind of ties.
Especially within this initial condition, diaspora
entrepreneurs are extremely dependent upon help
and support in many areas of life to ensure the
development and growth of the particular business.
Given that DDR is particularly suitable to improve
the economic conditions of developing or emerging
countries, where the risks are relatively high for
failure, it is extremely important that policy-makers
promote this kind of entrepreneurship of highlyskilled migrants. Even if they are able to establish
rule of law, provide access to public services and

COR which is especially important due to the
possibility to obtain economic and financial
advantages. The observed interviews show that
both entrepreneurs use these relationships based
upon trust and solidarity. Entrepreneur A used at
first his South African ties to overcome first
barriers. He also developed his business idea and
concept of the English language school together
with his former English language teacher from SA
and realized his idea in cooperation with a South
African company that offers guided tours to
attractions and less known places in Cape Town.
Nevertheless, it was very important to him to make
contacts to the German entrepreneurial diaspora
network. He found his initial contacts to other
entrepreneurs from Germany in the business
network of the Southern African-German Chamber
of Commerce and Industry, where he received
support from many small and large German
companies. He was fully aware of potential
benefits accruing from the size of this network. In
addition to the business ties, he participated Xing
and InterNations meetings, where he tried to
achieve high recognition. Accordingly, he was not
only able to use the network itself to generate
customers, but also the countless connections of the
other entrepreneurs to the COO. These two factors
enabled him to enlarge his customer pool and sales
to grow through recommendations. Furthermore,
he improved his image by developing the South
African Rotary Club, which provides the
opportunity to make new business contacts while
working on a voluntary basis to improve the
educational system in SA. Thus, he was able to
draw attention to himself and advertise his
language school to increase his revenues.
Entrepreneur B also relied on the business network
of the Southern African-German Chamber of
Commerce and Industry. In this network, she was
able to get to know several German entrepreneurs
and make a name for herself. Especially
entrepreneurs who also act in the South African
service sector are - according to her - willing to
recommend customers from their own customer
pool to her business. The threat of competition does
not occur since this business network provides
relationships between entrepreneurs from all over
SA. Due to her job of coaching individuals to
migrate to SA and start a business there, these kinds
of business ties are essential. Thereby, it is
particular important for her that these entrepreneurs
share the same German work ethnics of precision,
reliability and punctuality. A particular example of
this successful cooperation is the constant contact
to a South African immigration agency managed by
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create a better infrastructure, additional steps to
need to be taken to attract an appropriate number of
diaspora entrepreneurs. At first, they should ensure
that official websites of the government provide
detailed and corresponding information about legal
provisions regarding visa application as well as
requirements to start a business that individuals can
rely on and precisely plan their migration.
Furthermore, policy-makers might create particular
diaspora business forums or organizations that
enable diaspora entrepreneurs to share their
experience of difficulties and their approaches. The
government can use this information on the other
side to ease the difficulties experienced by many
diaspora entrepreneurs and rely on effective
cooperation. There should also be a possibility to
preserve linguistic and cultural maintenance,
because this part of interpersonal relationship
between diaspora entrepreneurs leads to the
aforementioned basic trust and solidarity between
them.

the size, depth and the degree of sophistication of
the particular diaspora network. The investigated
German diaspora network in SA is highly
developed as well as wide-ranging and supportive.
When investigating different COO and COR, the
model may have to be adopted to the specific
geographical regions, because some countries or
cities may have a large network of diasporas, while
others not. When observing both diaspora
entrepreneurs, it is evident that it makes a great
difference whether a diaspora entrepreneur was
able to establish business contacts in the premigration phase. Consequently, if a diaspora
entrepreneur was already able to establish this kind
of connection and even perhaps decided for an
economic cooperation, the diaspora network will
be used in a completely different way than by
individuals, who migrate without any social or
economic connection to the COR. Depending on
the initial position of the particular entrepreneur,
modifications need to be made.

6. Conclusion

6.2 Implications for further research

6.1 Limitations

The main aim in this study was to address the
almost total lack of research evidence on the impact
of diaspora networks on the motivation of diaspora
entrepreneurs to found a new business. This
exploratory study can be seen as the first approach
to close this research gap, but more research will in
fact be necessary to refine and further elaborate
these novel findings. First, this study generated a
model based upon findings from in-depth
interviews with diaspora entrepreneurs within a
case study and focused on exploring individual
experiences. Therefore, very little can be said of the
nature of network use of the larger population. This
study could thus be extended in search of statistical,
rather than analytical, generalizability. Second, this
study has highlighted a number of advantages of
network use, focusing on the concept of DDEs and
their mostly poor initial situation in an emerging
country characterized by less favorable economic
and political conditions than in their COO. The
study could thus be extended in search of additional
advantages for ADE, who migrate from developing
to developed countries. This study could also be
extended in longitudinal and comparative ways.
For example, this study focused on South Africa,
where already various German diaspora
entrepreneurs established networks of all kinds.
Further research can thus shed light on the network
dynamics in other developing country, where only
a limited number of diaspora networks exists.
Furthermore, it should be investigated whether this
model can be applied to the actual problem of skills

While the model above illustrates basic
assumptions of the impact of diaspora networks on
the entrepreneurial motivation of DDEs, it is
important to highlight limitations of this approach
to apply it for future research. First of all, this
approach is based upon cases of the first generation
of diaspora entrepreneurs, because diaspora
entrepreneurs from the second generation, who
were born and have grown up in the particular
COR, are already embedded in the society. For this
reason, they do not have to rely on diaspora
networks to obtain information and support from
co-ethnics about the migration and founding
process. Therefore, a certain modification needs to
be applied in case of investigating a different
generation of diaspora entrepreneurs. The second
limitation to be considered is that entrepreneurship
is not solely the result of human action. External
factors such as the status of the economy, the
availability of venture capital and government
regulations in the COR also play an important role
in opportunity recognition. When further research
is conducted, the model needs to be adapted to the
particular COO and COR for an appropriate
valuation. Even if the abovementioned external
factors and diaspora networks in the COR provide
a more conducive environment supporting
entrepreneurship, it may also be likely that
diasporas within the provided network pursue
another career option. A further aspect is related to
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